STATE COUNCIL FOR PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES’
BRAIN INJURY COMMITTEE

November 2, 2015 – 2:00 PM

Smyrna Rest Area Conference Room, Smyrna
PRESENT:  Mozghan Hines, HealthSouth; Andrew Burdan, BIAD; Maria Zakula, BIAD; Lenora Reynolds, United Healthcare Community Plan of Delaware; Dr. Jane Crowley, A.I. DuPont Hospital; Dyanne Simpson, DSAMH; Katie Freeman, DSCYF/DPBHS; Tammy Clifton, DVR; Sharon Lyons, BIAD; Cindy Mercer, DSAAPD; Christine Long (via phone), DDDS; Kyle Hodges, Staff; Jo Singles, Support Staff; and Amber Rivard, Support Staff.
Guests:  Heidi Bowie, Post Acute Rehabilitation

        Anthony Misitano, Post Acute Rehabilitation


 Rebecca Kidner, Post Acute Rehabilitation
CALL TO ORDER:
Kyle called the meeting to order at 2:06 pm.  Everyone introduced themselves.  Kyle welcomed Amber as a new member of SCPD.        
ADDITIONS TO THE AGENDA:

· 2016 Meeting Schedule
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:
Motion was made, seconded and approved to accept the October 5, 2015 minutes as submitted.
BUSINESS
Proposal Rehabilitation Hospital at Dover 
Anthony spoke about his company, Post-Acute Medical (PAM).  He is the CEO & Founder of PAM and provided background information on professional experience.  He stated that they have locations in Pennsylvania, which includes 24 hospitals (16 long term care acute and 8 rehabilitation hospitals), with others in development.  They plan to have a total of 30-32 hospitals in 8-10 states.    They have submitted an application to the Health Resources Board is to build a 34-bed post acute rehabilitation hospital in Dover.  There will be a public hearing in late November.  He is very much looking forward to working with BIC and hopes to get guidance and support.  
Heidi Bowie started summarizing on the proposal and distributed a powerpoint presentation.  She stated that they are partnering with Eden Hill Medical Center and plan to be next to Eden Hill Medical Center.  She explained that Inpatient Rehabilitation Facilities (IRF) is for patients who need intense daily treatment and provides 24/7 nursing care for the patients.  The facility will be a 40,000 sq. ft. facility and $13 million in capital investment.  Sixty percent (60%) of the patients will have neurological disorders, spinal cord injuries, TBI (Traumatic Brain Injury), strokes or joint replacements.  The average length of stay is 12 days.  She explained the difference between IRF and SNF (Skilled Nursing Facilities).  Also, Heidi briefly reviewed the seven CPR Review Criteria (highlighted in the slides) which are as follows: Relationship to HRMP which includes offering the utmost care to their patients, Project NEED, Alternatives, Relationship to existing system, long term viability, effect on cost and effect on quality. Heidi emphasized Project NEED and spoke about Kent County having a shortage of inpatient rehabilitation beds because there are no IRF beds and the closest IRF facility is 20 miles away.  Having an IRF closer to home allows for easier transportation for friends and family members. Additional benefits are that it will create more than 150 job opportunities with a promise of $6 million in annual salaries, provide additional training for colleges and universities in Delaware, and there will be strong patient advocacy for stroke, traumatic brain injury, etc.   She explained the process involving the Certificate of Need and the Health Resources Board.  
Sharon asked if their outpatient services would include day hab services; she added that there is  none in Delaware.  Heidi explained that all services offered inpatient would also be offered in outpatient.  Anthony added that when an inpatient transitions to outpatient, services would be provided, including other community resources.  He said they would ensure continuum of care.  Sharon spoke about Delaware patients who have to go to Bryn Mawr and Moss Rehab, which are located out of state.  Jane asked about age range.   Anthony said that they do not have a problem in accepting pediatric rehab cases, as long as the supports are available.  He said that they typically see patients aged18+.  Heidi stated that they are currently conducting an analysis of taking patients with trachs and vents.  Anthony spoke about trying to balance compliance standards with Medicare regulations.  Anthony stated that they do a lot of work with the Wounded Warrior Project in San Antonio and would like to discuss this idea with the Delaware Commission of Veterans Affairs.  Kyle will provide contact information.  Anthony confirmed that they will have certified brain injury specialists on board.  Heidi noted that the labor market analysis shows adequate supply of staff from nearby universities and colleges.  She spoke about measuring and improving quality using eRehab Data and noted that Post Acute average daily FIM (Functional Independent Measure) improvement is 31% better than national averages.  Jane commented that this would be impacted by the type of patients admitted and how quickly they improve.  Mozghan commented that HealthSouth is not selective about the type of patient they have regardless of level of care needed.  She also spoke about the challenges of this.  She said that a lot depends of skill level of staff and type of equipment, including coordinated care.  Anthony spoke about the push from payors and Medicare to get people in and out of the hospital.  Sharon asked if they are CARF accreditation.  Anthony stated that they have Joint Commission Accreditation, which is accepted by Medicare.  

Heidi spoke about additional benefits to Delaware:   

· $8.6M construction project in Dover.

· 150+ jobs created ($6M annual salaries and benefits).

· Integration with Delaware Health Information Network.

· Additional clinical training site for Delaware colleges and universities.

· Strong patient advocate for stroke, traumatic brain injury, and others.

She said they hope to open in January, 2018.  Heidi said that their key point in presenting today was to increase awareness and ask for support of the project.  Kyle noted that we supported HealthSouth.  He asked if anyone had questions, comments or concerns.      

Jane spoke about where they would get patients from and stated that Christiana Care is the only Level 1 Trauma Hospital for adults.  Anthony said that they would only take patients from there if the family wanted the patient returned to the Dover area.  Kyle asked about the inpatient rehab hospitals taking TBI patients and the level of care.  He asked how many beds would be dedicated to TBI.  Anthony explained that the need would dictate what level of care they would provide.  Mozghan commented that HealthSouth takes TBI patients.  She added that since they only have 34 beds, they do not have set aside beds for TBI patients.  They are trained and have taken care of TBI patients.  Heidi commented that Christiana Care and Milford are set up differently.  Anthony added that they will take all levels of TBI and Mozghan said that HealthSouth does too.  She said that they take patients with trachs, but not with ventilators.   

Heidi explained how they came up with a proposed 34-bed facility; she said that 34 indicated demonstrated need.  Anthony commented that they will be prepared to expand if the need dictates such.  Mozghan asked about the discharge community percentage (how many patients go back to the community).  Anthony commented that he did not have an exact number, but that it would be high.  Heidi added that their readmission rate is less than 10 percent (%).  A question was asked about community day services being as much a part as the inpatient services.  Anthony commented that he would like to see that kind of flow.  He added that a satellite office could be established in a particular area if needed for outpatient services.  Kyle asked if they would create a plan on how outpatient and community-based services would be addressed if they are approved.  Mozghan commented that HealthSouth is only inpatient at this time.  She added that they did not want to compete with outpatient clinics in Middletown.  Sharon spoke about the need for outpatient services in Delaware.  She also spoke about people being diagnosed with a concussion, but are being told they have a simple concussion and will be better soon.  They find out later that this is not the case, and they have many needs even a year later and there is no place for them to go for outpatient services.  Mozghan said that Christiana Care is developing such programs in Middletown for physical therapy.  She added that we are not seeing day programs in the community specifically for this population.  Anthony said that health insurance does not cover this at this time, but he knows it needs to be done.  He added that they will allocate some funds to provide this service.  A question was asked about referrals.  Heidi stated that 90 percent will come from Bay Health/Kent General and a small percentage from other health care providers.  Chris spoke about her personal situation and asked if she would be eligible for their rehab services.  Comment was made that she would be eligible.  Chris commented about the lack of holistic, comprehensive and multi-disciplinary rehab services available, particularly in Sussex County.  Heidi added that most of the hospital discharges in Sussex County are being referred for rehab services in Maryland.  She added that it would be beneficial to have rehab services centrally located.                   

Heidi stated that the public hearing will be before December 17th and will keep us informed of the specific date.  Heidi will keep the Committee informed of the outcome of the Public Hearing with the Delaware Health Resources Board, which is now under the Delaware Health Care Commission.  Kyle will gather additional information before sending a letter of support; communication will be sent via email.  Heidi distributed her business card.  Kyle will bring up today’s presentation to the State Council.  Kyle thanked Heidi and Anthony for their presentation today.                                                                             
TBI Fund
Kyle discussed the Traumatic Brain Injury Fund.  He asked for ideas on how to spend the available $73,000.  He said that if these funds are not used, OMB will question why they need it so he wanted to get ideas on how to get the word out.  Sharon questioned how to address those who need ongoing services beyond testing.  Suggestions for outreach were the Nursing Newsletter and other professional organizations (including the Medical Society), marketing to other organizations that we are allied with, other concussion programs, Stroke Program (U/D-Star Campus), giving information out again to BIAD Support Groups, finding allied groups to work with (for example, known concussion programs in the area or in the entire state of Delaware).  Another suggestion was provide funding for people to attend to a Brain Injury Camp (Camp Cranium).  Kyle noted that we have funded camps through Eastern Seals.  Kyle will add a short description of what can be funded.  Chris asked if Alzheimer’s, MS, CP and dementia would be considered.  If these patients have had concussions, they would be included.  There was discussion about the difficulty in filling out the application form by persons with brain injuries and that assistance will be provided by BIAD.                   
Concussion Legislation Update
Kyle provided an update on the concussion legislation. This legislation will cover those sports not under DIAA.  There was a meeting with Kyle, Jane and Representative Heffernan.  Representative Heffernan strongly supports the bill, with a few minor changes to be made.  Kyle said that they are letting other groups know about this bill in order to get the word out and get feedback. One of the differences is that if a person is suspected of concussion, they cannot return to play on the same day.  The previous legislation had an evaluation aspect.  Kyle hopes they can have others supporting this legislation and hopes to have it introduced in January.  
TBI Assessment Pilot Project Update
Kyle referred to a handout in the meeting packet.  He said that this was a final version from DMMA/Medicaid.  The draft for the pilot was finalized and in effect.  He noted the target question, including Maria’s suggestion are in the final version.  The pilot will last six month and they will provide an update after three months.  He spoke about TBI vs. ABI aspect.  He asked if anyone had questions.  Kyle noted that TBI is referenced.  He will follow-up with DMMA if they are open on accepting patients with non-TBI related health issues.                
BIAD Report
Sharon stated that they are still searching for an Executive Director. They are also voting on a new Executive Board on November 10th.  Sharon said that the Annual Conference planning is moving forward. She confirmed that the Keynote Speaker is Rosemary Rawlins (caregiver and author). She expects all speakers to be confirmed by the end of November.  She will send Kyle the Exhibitors and Sponsors form for distribution, along with the “SAVE THE DATE” card.      
Sharon stated that they are also looking for a webpage master for their site and to handle social media.  She has made new connections, including the VA.  She will be doing a resource fair for the VA and Red Clay School District.  She spoke about a 5K Run sponsored by HealthSouth; they will decide how the proceeds will be spent.         
OTHER BUSINESS

2016 Meeting Schedule
This location was briefly discussed.  It was noted that his location is centrally located for those traveling from the south and north.  Also, Kyle noted that we cannot reserve Middletown beyond three months out.  Members agreed to this location.  
ANNOUNCEMENTS 
None

Adjournment

The meeting adjourned at 3:57 pm.  The next scheduled meeting is December 7, 2015, Smyrna Rest Area Conference Room in Smyrna.       
Respectively submitted,
Jo Singles
SCPD Administrative Specialist
S:bic/nov15min
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